Subject Group Trust Funds

2024-25

# Table of Contents

[Table of Contents 2](#_Toc191562817)

[Fund Applications 3](#_Toc191562818)

[Guide to Subject Group Trust Funds 3](#_Toc191562819)

[Egyptology and the Ancient Near East 4](#_Toc191562820)

[A.H. Gardiner Settlement 4](#_Toc191562821)

[GA Wainwright Near Eastern Arch Fund 5](#_Toc191562822)

[Griffith Egyptological Fund 8](#_Toc191562823)

[Sarah J Clackson Coptic Fund 9](#_Toc191562824)

[Hebrew, Jewish and Eastern Christian Studies 11](#_Toc191562825)

[Dolabani Fund for Syriac Studies 11](#_Toc191562826)

[Kennicott Fund 12](#_Toc191562827)

[Marjory Wardrop Fund 15](#_Toc191562828)

[Nubar Pasha Armenian Scholarships 17](#_Toc191562829)

[Pusey and Ellerton Fund 19](#_Toc191562830)

[Segal Fund 21](#_Toc191562831)

[Inner and South Asia 22](#_Toc191562832)

[Boden Fund 23](#_Toc191562833)

[Glorisun Graduate Scholarship in Buddhist Studies 24](#_Toc191562834)

[Max Muller Memorial Fund 26](#_Toc191562835)

[Radhakhrishnan Memorial Bequest 27](#_Toc191562836)

[Japanese and Korean 31](#_Toc191562837)

[Clough Travel Fund 31](#_Toc191562838)

[Sasakawa Fund 32](#_Toc191562839)

[Young Bin Min-KF University Lectureship in Korean Language 33](#_Toc191562840)

[Chinese Studies 35](#_Toc191562841)

[Davis Scholarships in Chinese 35](#_Toc191562842)

[W.N. Thomas Tam Fund for Chinese Studies 36](#_Toc191562843)

[Arabic, Persian and Turkish 38](#_Toc191562844)

[James Mew Scholarships in Arabic & Rabbinical Hebrew 38](#_Toc191562845)

[Jill Hart Trust for Indo-Iranian Philology 41](#_Toc191562846)

[Mustafa Badawi Prize in Modern Arabic Literature 43](#_Toc191562847)

[Sheikh Zayed Endowment Fund for Islamic Studies 44](#_Toc191562848)

# Fund Applications

To apply, please fill out the [application form](https://orinst.web.ox.ac.uk/sitefiles/trust-fund-small-grant-form.doc) and return it to [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk) It is always advisable to contact [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk) if you have any queries regarding your application to any of the Trust Funds listed on the Faculty Website.

# Guide to Subject Group Trust Funds

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Fund Name | Subject Area | Typical Awards |
| Egyptology and the Ancient Near East | | |
| A.H. Gardiner Settlement | Egyptology | Grants to postgraduates, travel and subsistence, student bursaries |
| GA Wainwright Near Eastern Arch Fund | Near Eastern Archaeology | Schools' digital poster prize, research grants, fellowships |
| Griffith Egyptological Fund | Egyptology | Travel expenses, publication costs, excavation participation |
| Sarah J Clackson Coptic Fund | Coptic | Travel and research grants for Coptic manuscripts |
| Hebrew, Jewish, and Eastern Christian Studies | | |
| Dolabani Fund for Syriac Studies | Syriac Studies | Support for students, book purchases, living expenses |
| Kennicott Fund | Hebrew Studies | Postdoctoral research fellowships, conference support |
| Marjory Wardrop Fund | Georgian Studies | Library enhancement, publishing, student support |
| Nubar Pasha Armenian Scholarships | Armenian History & Literature | Student support, research grants, conference attendance |
| Pusey and Ellerton Fund | Theology/Hebrew Studies | Travel costs, study support |
| Segal Fund | Hebrew & Jewish Studies | DPhil thesis support, research grants |
| James Mew Scholarships | Arabic & Rabbinical Hebrew | Language study scholarships, research support |
| Inner and South Asia | | |
| Boden Fund | Sanskrit | Travel awards, maintenance grants |
| Glorisun Graduate Scholarship in Buddhist Studies | Buddhist Studies | Graduate scholarships for Buddhist studies |
| Max Muller Memorial Fund | Ancient India | Research travel support, conference participation |
| Radhakhrishnan Memorial Bequest | Indian Studies | Research costs, conferences, maintenance support |
| Japanese and Korean | | |
| Clough Travel Fund | Japanese Studies | Undergraduate study abroad, research trips |
| Sasakawa Fund | Japanese Studies | Scholarships, research grants, travel grants |
| Young Bin Min-KF University Lectureship in Korean Language | Korean Studies | Travel to conferences, invited speaker support |
| Chinese Studies | | |
| Davis Scholarships in Chinese | Chinese Studies | Scholarships, research travel, book purchases |
| W.N. Thomas Tam Fund for Chinese Studies | Chinese Language | Language teaching support, student travel grants |
| Arabic, Persian, and Turkish | | |
| James Mew Scholarships | Arabic & Rabbinical Hebrew | Language study scholarships, research support |
| Jill Hart Trust for Indo-Iranian Philology | Indo-Iranian Philology | Language teaching and philology study support |
| Mustafa Badawi Prize | Modern Arabic Literature | Annual essay prize in Arabic literature |
| Sheikh Zayed Endowment Fund | Islamic Studies | Scholarships, associate professorship, graduate research support |

# Egyptology and the Ancient Near East

## A.H. Gardiner Settlement

**Subject Area:** Egyptology  
**Chair:** Professor Richard Parkinson - [richard.parkinson@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:richard.parkinson@orinst.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Grants to Postgraduates
* Travel and Subsistence
* Student Bursaries
* Enabling Egyptian Egyptologists to visit the UK to carry out research on their own projects

Regulation

1. The benefaction arising from the A.H. Gardiner Settlement for Egyptological Purposes of 10 March 1939 shall form a fund, the net income of which shall be expended for the general purposes of Egyptology.
2. The fund shall be administered by the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies.
3. Regulation 2 above may be amended by Council.

Standing Order

See Griffith Institute

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 12 | **SOF** | B1217 | **Index** | AM/10 |

## GA Wainwright Near Eastern Arch Fund

**Subject Area:** Near Eastern Archaeology  
**Chair:** Dr Elizabeth Frood  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [wainwright.fund@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:wainwright.fund@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* **Schools' Digital Poster Prize**
* **Research Grants**
* **Fellowships** - 1) Postdoctoral - Three Years; 2) Early Career Fellowship - Six Months.
* The Fund aims to encourage the study of non-classical archaeology of the countries of the Middle East. The projects supported are wide ranging; the Fund holds an annual Schools Digital Poster Prize, awards Research Grants to mature scholars and also sponsors post-doctoral Fellowships.
* The Fund aims 'to encourage the study... of the non-classical archaeology and general history as deduced from comparative archaeology (archaeology being taken to mean the study of the objects as a science in itself, hence excluding language, literature or philology) of the following countries (hereinafter called the Near East): Asia Minor, Armenia, Caucasia, Persia, Mesopotamia, Syria, Palestine, Egypt, Arabia, Abyssinia, the Sudan to West Africa, the Sahara, Cyrenaica, Tripoli, Tunisia and its islands, Algeria, Algeria, Morocco, with preference being given to the first nine'.
* For more information about the Fund, please see <https://wainwrightfund.web.ox.ac.uk/>.

Regulations

§ 363. Wainwright Fund

1. The gift (hereinafter called the ‘original gift’) of £4,000, together with any further donations for this purpose, shall be incorporated in the Trusts Pool and shall be called the Gerald Averay Wainwright Fund;

2. (1) There shall be a board of management (hereinafter called ‘the board’) composed of the following person

(a) the Vice−Chancellor;

(b) the Keeper of the Department of Antiquities in the Ashmolean Museum;

(c) the Director of the Pitt Rivers Museum;

(d)−(f) three mature scholars specializing in the archaeology of the Near East;

(g)−(h) one or two persons co-opted by the board.

(2) When a vacancy occurs on the board (other than among the ex officio members) it shall be filled by co−optation by the remaining members of the board, subject to the condition that at least two of the persons described in regulation 2(1) (d) –(f) above and at least one of those co-opted under regulation 2(1) (g)−(h) above shall not be members of Congregation; provided that any co-opted member who may become a member of Congregation during his or her term of office shall not be required to resign.

(3) Co−opted members shall serve for five years and shall be re−eligible.

3. (1) There shall be offered for competition annually a prize or prizes, called the Gerald Averay Wainwright Prizes, for the best essay submitted by any student at any school in the United Kingdom.

The board may award prizes, to be apportioned among the candidates according to its discretion, of such value as the board may from time to time determine.

The board may, in addition, make payments for meritorious work to candidates other than the prize winners.

(2) The prize shall be spent on some object or objects approved by the board in furtherance of archaeological studies, which objects may include travel, museum study, and the purchase of books.

(3) The subjects of the essays which shall be chosen by the candidates themselves shall relate to the non−classical antiquity of the Near East. They shall consist of not less than 3,000 words and shall include maps and illustrations.

(4) The board shall appoint examiners to judge the entries. The prize shall be awarded by the board on the recommendation of the examiners.

(5) The board may pay such reasonable remuneration to the examiners as the Vice-Chancellor and Proctors may approve, and may also incur expenditure from time to time in giving public notice of the prize.

4. The first charges on the fund shall be

(1) the necessary expenses of administration of the fund, which may include the reimbursement of out-of-pocket expenses incurred by members of the board in the discharge of their duties, and

(2) the maintenance of the prizes in accordance with the provisions of regulation 3 above.

5. Whenever, in the opinion of the board, the annual income of the fund remaining after the award of a prize is sufficient, the board shall offer (in accordance with regulations 6−8 below) one or more research fellowships, to be called the ‘Gerald Averay Wainwright Research Fellowships’.

6. Any income remaining after the obligations imposed on the board by regulations 3−5 above have been met shall be available to the board for the making of grants at its absolute discretion for the furtherance of the study of the archaeology of the Near East.

7. The board of management shall have power to award fellowships and prizes on such terms and conditions, not inconsistent with the terms of this regulation, as it shall deem fit.

8. Candidates for a fellowship shall normally be resident in the United Kingdom.

9. Council shall have power at any time to alter, at the suggestion of the board, the provisions of this regulation provided that the intentions of the donor as expressed in the recitals shall be observed.

Standing Order

Gerald Averay Wainwright Fund

The board of management (all ex officio) shall administer the fund in accordance with Statutes, 2000, Ch.IX. Sect. I, p. 740. Any surplus income remaining in the funds shall not be subject to a specific spending limit, although the expenditure shall be reported to the Faculty Board from time to time.

The Committee considers applications on a termly basis.

Committee Members

* Dr Elizabeth Frood
* Dr Paul Collins
* Mr Liam McNamara
* Professor Douglas Baird
* Dr Wendy Matthews
* Dr Yagmur Heffron
* Professor Zeynep Yürekli-Görkay

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 32 | **SOF** | B1526 | **Index** | AM/16 |

## Griffith Egyptological Fund

**Subject Area:** Egyptology  
**Chair:** Faculty board chair - [faculty.board.chair@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:faculty.board.chair@orinst.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Costs towards travel expenses to Egypt
* Costs towards photographs for a book and drawings for an article
* Funds to the Bibliography for the continuation of work by a consultant
* Funds to attend an International Congress of Demotic Studies
* Funds to cover photographic costs
* Funds to cover travel expenses to Göttingen, Germany
* Funds to travel to Egypt to participate in the excavation of Kharga Oasis
* Costs of travel to Rhodes to attend an Egyptological conference
* Travel costs to Cairo and Luxor to undertake research for a thesis

Regulation

134. Griffith Egyptological Fund

1. The fund shall be called the ‘Griffith Egyptological Fund’.

2. The Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies shall be the board of management of the fund.

3. The net income of the fund shall be devoted to the promotion of research into the history and antiquities of Egypt and the Nile Valley and the anthropology of north-east Africa so far as it concerns the study of Ancient, Hellenistic, and Christian Egypt and the early pagan and Christian kingdoms of the Nilotic Sudan, including such linguistic, religious, and cultural survivals as may throw light upon these matters, but excluding special studies of Muhammadanism and Islamic art. It may also be employed for the publication of the results of such researches. It may also be employed to enable any person appointed by the board of management, whether the Professor or Reader of Egyptology, or any other person, to travel or conduct exploration with a view to the promotion of Egyptological study, but it may not be employed for the stipend of the professor or reader or for the payment of any lecturer or for providing lectures in the subject.

4. The income not expended in any year shall be carried forward for expenditure in subsequent years.

5. Council shall have full power to alter this decree from time to time, provided always that the title of the fund be preserved, and that the main object of the foundation, as expressed in clause 3 above, be kept in view.

Standing Order

Committee of Management for the Griffith Egyptological Fund

The fund shall be administered by a committee appointed by the Asian and Middle Eastern Studies Board, comprising the chair of the faculty board; the Professor of Egyptology; the Professor in Egyptology and Coptic; the Senior Assistant Keeper in charge of the Egyptian Collection in the Ashmolean Museum; and one further member appointed by the Asian and Middle Eastern Studies Board. The committee shall apply the income of the fund in accordance with Statutes 2000, Ch.IX, Sect.1, §132, p.645. The committee shall be empowered to make grants up to £600, provided such grants are reported to the next meeting of the board. For grants over £600, the committee shall submit recommendations for the board’s approval.

Committee Members

* Faculty Board Chair
* Professor Richard Parkinson
* Mr Liam McNamara
* Associate Professor Elizabeth Frood

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 10 | **SOF** | B1212 | **Index** | GEF/1 |

## Sarah J Clackson Coptic Fund

**Subject Area:** Coptic  
**Chair:** Faculty board chair - [faculty.board.chair@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:faculty.board.chair@orinst.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Grant to subsidize Research on Coptic materials
* Also see [Sarah J. Clackson Coptic Fund](http://intranet.orient.ox.ac.uk/intranet/administration/grants/clackson_fund.html)

Regulation

§ 56. Sarah J. Clackson Coptic Fund

[Made by Council, 20 January 2005]

1. The sums contributed by friends and colleagues in memory of Sarah J. Clackson will provide travel and research grants to anyone undertaking work on Coptic manuscripts including the viewing, preparation, and recording of the material, but not conservation.

2. The Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies shall be the board of management for the fund, and shall determine the value of the awards and the terms on which they are awarded. Any unspent income which is not re-invested or carried forward for use in subsequent years may be applied at the discretion of the board of management in some other way consistent with the promotion of the study of Coptic.

3. Regulation 2 above may be amended by Council.

Standing Order

Committee of Management for the Sarah J Clackson Coptic Fund

The fund shall be administered by a committee set up by the Asian and Middle Eastern Studies Board, comprising the chair of the Board ex officio who shall be the chair of the committee; the Reader in Egyptology and Coptic ex officio; the Professor of Egyptology ex officio; and one further member appointed by the Asian and Middle Eastern Studies Board, to be appointed by the faculty board for three years and capable of reappointment.

The duties of the committee shall be:

(a) to make or recommend grants to anyone within or outside the University, for work on Coptic manuscripts, including the viewing, preparation and recording of material, but excluding conservation;

(b) to make or recommend other grants for purposes connected with the advancement of Coptic Studies within or outside the University

(c) to advertise the availability of funds as widely as possible.

(d) to produce an annual report on the activities of the committee to send to the Board and to the main benefactors.

The committee shall be empowered to make grants of up to £600 provided that such grants are reported to the next meeting of the board. For grants of over £600 the committee shall submit recommendations for the board’s approval.

Any surplus income remaining in the funds over and above that awarded for the foregoing purposes shall at the discretion of the board either be carried forward for expenditure in a subsequent year or be applied to support the advancement of Coptic Studies in the University.

Committee Members

* Faculty Board Chair
* Professor Mark Smith
* Professor Richard Parkinson
* Dr David Taylor

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 39 | **SOF** | B1701 | **Index** | II/44 |

# Hebrew, Jewish and Eastern Christian Studies

## Dolabani Fund for Syriac Studies

**Subject Area:** Syriac  
**Chair:** Dr David Taylor - [david.taylor@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:david.taylor@orinst.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* The fund’s purpose is the furtherance of Syriac Studies within the University, including the support of students from Syriac churches studying their own tradition in working for formal qualifications of the University
* Purchase of books
* University Fees
* College Fees
* Living Expenses
* Costs of studies

Regulation

85. Dolabani Fund for Syriac Studies

1. The University accepts with gratitude from the Trustee of the Campaign for Oxford Trust Fund the initial endowment, made possible by an anonymous payment to the Trustee, and all further sums contributed for the same purpose, to establish a fund, to be called the Dolabani Fund for Syriac Studies, the income from which shall be used for the furtherance of Syriac Studies within the University, and which endowment will help to support students from the Syriac churches in studying their own tradition in working for a formal qualification of the University.

2. The fund shall be administered by a board of management consisting of two persons appointed by the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies and one person appointed by the Board of the Faculty of Theology. The appointing bodies shall determine the periods of office of their respective appointees. The board shall have power to co-opt up to two additional members. Any co-opted member shall serve for two years and may be reappointed. The board shall elect its own chairman.

3. The board of management shall apply the income of the fund:

(a) in the provision of financial support to graduate students of the University from or originating from the Middle East or the region of the Indian State of Kerala, to assist them in meeting the cost of engaging in courses involving Syriac Studies in the University;

(b) in the provision of grants, in such amounts as the board shall from time to time determine, for the purchase of Syriac manuscripts for the Bodleian Library and for the purchase of books in or concerning Syriac for the Bodleian Library and the Nizami Ganjavi Library.

4. Any income not required for expenditure under clause 3 hereof may be applied for the furtherance of Syriac Studies within the University in such other ways as the board shall consider appropriate.

5. Council shall have power to alter this decree from time to time, provided that the main object of the fund, namely the furtherance of Syriac Studies within the University, shall always be kept in view.

Standing Order

Board of Management for the Dolabani Fund for Syriac Studies

The fund shall be administered by a board of management consisting of two persons appointed by the Asian and Middle Eastern Studies Board and one person appointed by the Theology Board. The board shall have power to co-opt two additional members, and it shall appoint its own chair. The board shall apply the income of the fund, in accordance with Statutes 2000, Ch.IX, Sect.1, §80, p.623, the provision of grants to graduate students and to the Bodleian and Nizami Ganjavi Library.

Committee Members

* Dr David Taylor
* Dr Alison Salvesen
* Professor Edmund Herzig

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 6 | **SOF** | B1142 | **Index** | II/35/2 |

## Kennicott Fund

**Subject Area:** Hebrew Studies  
**Chair:**TBC  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Postdoctoral research Fellow appointment
* Funds towards a conference

Regulation

Part 34: Kennicott Fellowship and Pusey and Ellerton Prizes

34.1. There shall be a Kennicott Fellowship and Pusey and Ellerton Prizes which shall be managed by a board of management consisting of:

(1) the Regius Professor of Divinity;

(2) the Regius Professor of Hebrew;

(3) the President of Magdalen College, or a member of Congregation appointed by him or her for three years and being re-eligible;

(4) the Dean of Christ Church, or a member of Congregation appointed by him or her for three years and being re-eligible

(5) the Warden of Wadham College, or a member of Congregation appointed by him or her for three years and being re-eligible;

(6) a representative of the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies appointed by the faculty board for three years and being re-eligible.

34.2. The board shall appoint for each year not more than three electors, who shall consider the applications of candidates for the fellowship, shall make the elections to the fellowships, shall recommend, if they think fit, the making of grants of money or books to unsuccessful candidates for the fellowship, and shall receive from the Pusey and Ellerton Fund remuneration for their services at rates to be determined for each year by the board.

34.3. (1) The board shall in at least every third year offer, and the electors, if candidates suitable in their judgement present themselves, shall in the Trinity Term of that year or as soon as possible afterwards elect to, a Kennicott Fellowship, either without an examination or after such examination as they may think fit.

(2) The fellowship shall be open, with preference to candidates who have not on the first day of the term of the election passed their 25th birthday, to any person who is a member of the University who has obtained a first or second class in an honour school, or who has, in the opinion of the electors, achieved comparable academic standing in another university.

(3) Every candidate must submit with his or her application both evidence of knowledge of Hebrew and a statement satisfactory to the electors as to the course of study he or she intends to pursue in connection with the Hebrew language, literature, history, or archaeology, or the cognate Semitic languages so far as they illustrate Hebrew, and, in the case of a candidate who is already a member of the University, a statement of consent to his or her candidature from the head of his college, society, or Permanent Private Hall.

(4) The fellowship shall be tenable for two years from the first day of the Michaelmas Term of the year of election, except that its assumption may be deferred at the discretion of the board, and shall be renewable for a third year at the discretion of and under conditions to be determined by the board.

(5) No person shall be eligible a second time for the fellowship.

(6) As a condition of becoming entitled to the emoluments of the fellowship, a fellow must have been admitted to matriculation as a member of the University, must reside within the University for two academic years unless the electors give him or her leave to pursue his or her course of study elsewhere, and must satisfy the board in each term that he or she is diligently prosecuting a course of studies in Hebrew approved by the board.

(7) The emoluments of the fellowship, which shall be paid out of the Kennicott Fund (subject to the provisions of section 34.5 below), shall be such sum as the board shall determine in the light of any other emoluments accruing to the fellow during his or her tenure of the fellowship.

34.4. There shall be Senior and Junior Pusey and Ellerton Prizes offered each year in accordance with the following conditions:

(1) One or more senior prizes shall be awarded on the recommendation of the examiners in the Final Honour School of Theology, and one or more on the recommendation of the examiners in the Final Honour School of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies, to those candidates whose performance in Biblical Hebrew the examiners judge to be of sufficient merit.

(2) Two or more junior prizes shall be awarded on the recommendation of the moderators in the Preliminary Examination for Theology, and two or more on the recommendation of the moderators in the Preliminary Examination in Asian and Middle Eastern Studies, to those candidates whose performance in Biblical Hebrew the moderators judge to be of sufficient merit.

(3) The senior prize shall be open to any member of the University qualified to obtain honours in the Honour School of Theology or of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies.

(4) The value of the prizes, which shall be paid out of the Pusey and Ellerton Fund (subject to the provisions of section 34.5 below), shall be such as the board shall from time to time determine.

34.5. If in any year the net income available in either fund, after defraying all necessary expenses of administration (including the remuneration of the electors and the cost of examinations), shall be insufficient to meet the emoluments of the fellowship or of the prizes as the case may be, the deficiency on that fund shall be made good out of the income of the other.

34.6. (1) Any surplus income remaining in the funds over and above that required for the above purposes may at the discretion of the board be applied in one or more of the following ways:

(a) in awarding a second fellowship on the same terms as are set out in section 34.3 above;

(b) in assisting publications which may forward the objects of the trusts;

(c) for the encouragement in other ways of the objects of the trusts.

(2) In applying income in accordance with sub-section (1) above, the board shall always keep in view the main objects of the founders, namely in the case of the Kennicott Fund, the promotion of Hebrew studies, and, in the case of the Pusey and Ellerton Fund, the promotion of sound theology through a solid and critical knowledge of Hebrew.

34.7. Congregation may from time to time amend this Part so long as the main objects of the founders, as set out in section 34.6 above, are always kept in view.

Standing Order

Kennicott and Pusey and Ellerton Funds and Awards

The Board of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies shall appoint one representative to the board of management for the funds for three years and capable of reappointment. The funds shall be administered in accordance with Statutes, 2000, Ch.XVI. Sect. VII, pp. 129-131. The Faculty Board may request a report from the Board of Management on its activities from time to time.

Committee Members

* Professor Graham Ward
* VR Professor Martyn Percy
* Professor David Clary
* Lord MacDonald
* Professor Martin Goodman

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 15 | **SOF** | B1271 | **Index** | HP/1 |

## Marjory Wardrop Fund

**Subject Area:** The language, literature and history of Georgia  
**Chair:** Dr Gillian Evison - [gillian.evison@bodleian.ox.ac.uk](mailto:gillian.evison@bodleian.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Grant to support one academic year while studying art and culture of 17th-century Iran
* Grant towards travel expenses in relation to a study trip to Georgia

Regulation

Statutes 2000, Title XVI, section LVII., pp. 165-6. 61.1. The main object of the Marjory Wardrop Fund shall be the encouragement of the study of the language, literature, and history of Georgia, in Transcaucasia, and in particular:

(1) the improvement and increase of the Georgian section of the Bodleian Library;

(2) the publishing, or assisting in the publication of, Georgian and English works on the language, literature, or history of Georgia;

(3) the assistance of carefully selected British students to study the language, literature, and history of Georgia;

(4) the public teaching, and encouragement of the study, in Oxford, of the language, literature, and history of Georgia.

61.2. There shall be a board of management for the fund, which shall at its discretion, and in such manner and at such times as it may judge most expedient, apply the net income arising from the fund, and from any additional gifts or bequests which may be made in augmentation of the fund, to one or more of the purposes specified in section 61.1. above.

61.3. The board of management shall consist of:

(1) a person appointed by the Curators of the University Libraries;

(2) a person appointed by the Board of the Faculty of Medieval and Modern Languages;

(3) a person appointed by the Curators of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies;

(4) a person appointed by Council;

(5) a person, being a member of Convocation and of Balliol College, appointed by the Master and Fellows of Balliol College.

61.4. (1) Each appointed member of the board of management shall hold office for five years and shall be re-eligible.

(2) The board shall have power to co-opt up to two additional members for periods of five years.

61.5. Congregation may from time to time amend this Part so long as the main object of the fund, as defined in section 61.1 above, is always kept in view.

Standing Order

Marjory Wardrop Fund

The Curators of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies shall appoint one representative to the board of management for the fund for five years, who shall be re-eligible. The fund shall be administered in accordance with Statutes, 2000, Ch.XVI. Sect. LVII, p. 166. Grants made by the board of management shall not be subject to a specific spending limit, although the expenditure shall be reported to the Faculty Board from time to time.

Committee Members

* Professor Donald Rayfield
* Professor Theo van Lint
* Dr Jan Fellerer
* Dr John-Paul Ghobrial
* Dr Gillian Evison

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 33 | **SOF** | B1529 | **Index** | WM/1 |

## Nubar Pasha Armenian Scholarships

**Subject Area:** Armenian History and Literature  
**Chair:** Professor Theo van Lint - [theo.vanlint@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:theo.vanlint@orinst.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Grant to cover the costs of studies as a Probationer Research Student
* Studentship award to attend an intensive one-year masters course in Classical Armenian
* Grant to cover expenses incurred in attending the 10th Conference Generale
* Grant towards a research trips to Armenia and Iran
* Grant to attend a conference in Germany
* Assistance for accommodation expenses during attendance of the 9th Conférence Générlae in Würzburg

Regulation

§ 257. Nubar Pasha Armenian Scholarship

[Amended by Decree (1) of 25 October 2001]

1. The sum received by the University from his Excellency Boghos Nubar Pasha shall be invested in the name of the Chancellor, Masters, and Scholars of the University of Oxford.

2. The income derived from such trust fund shall be applied to the establishment and maintenance of a scholarship for the encouragement of the study of Armenian History and Literature.

3. The scholarship shall be administered by a board of management consisting of:

(1) the Vice-Chancellor;

(2) the Master of Balliol College, or, if the Master is Vice-Chancellor then a person appointed by the Master and Fellows of Balliol College to act during his or her Vice-Chancellorship;

(3) the Calouste Gulbenkian Professor of Armenian Studies;

(4) a person elected by the Board of the Faculty of Classics;

(5), (6) two persons elected by the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies.

The elected members of the board of management shall hold office for three years and shall be re-eligible.

4. The scholarship shall be of the annual value of £250 or such larger sum, not exceeding the value of one year’s income of the fund after the expenses of management and any examiner’s fees have been deducted, as the board of management may, having regard to any other emoluments accruing to the scholar and to the state of the fund, determine. The scholarship shall be tenable for one year in the first instance, but may be renewed at the discretion of the board for not more than two further years.

5. The scholarship shall be open to any member of the University, provided always that no person shall be eligible for election to the scholarship whose vernacular language is Armenian.

6. The board of management shall have power to make such arrangements as they may deem expedient for the election of a scholar either with or without examination, provided that they shall give not less than two months’ notice of the time and place at which the names of the candidates will be received.

7. If no election is made in any year in which the scholarship is offered in consequence of there being no candidate of sufficient merit, or if any vacancy occurs from any other cause, the sums which accrue owing to the vacancy shall, at the discretion of the board of management, be applied for any other purpose designed to encourage the study of Armenian History and Literature.

8. The scholarship shall not be awarded twice to the same person.

9. The board of management shall have power to defray out of the income of the trust fund any expenses incurred in connection with the award of the scholarship, and any surplus income remaining after such expenses have been met and the stipend of the scholar has been paid shall be dealt with in the manner prescribed in clause 7 above.

10. The board of management shall have power to alter this decree from time to time with the consent of Council, provided always that the main object of the founder be kept in view, namely the encouragement of the study of Armenian History and Literature.

Standing Order

Nubar Pasha Armenian Scholarship

The Board of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies shall appoint two representatives to the board of management for the fund for three years who shall be re-eligible. The scholarship fund shall be administered in accordance with Statutes, 2000, Ch.IX. Sect. I, pp. 690-691. The committee shall be empowered to make grants of up to £600 from any surplus income provided that such grants are reported to the next meeting of the Faculty Board. For grants of over £600 the committee shall submit recommendations for the Faculty Board’s approval.

Committee Members

* Professor Theo van Lint
* Dr David Taylor
* Professor Sir Drummond Bone
* Professor Edmund Herzig

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 21 | **SOF** | B1335 | **Index** | AN/2 |

## Pusey and Ellerton Fund

**Subject Area:** Theology/Hebrew Language, Literature, History, or Archaeology  
**Chair:** TBD   
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Travel costs
* (The fellowship shall be open, with preference to candidates who have not on the first day of the term of the election passed their 25th birthday, to any person who is a member of the University who has obtained a first or second class in an Honour School, or who has, in the opinion of the electors, achieved comparable academic standing in another university. Every candidate must submit with his application both evidence of his knowledge of Hebrew and a statement satisfactory to the electors as to the course of study he intends to pursue in connection with the Hebrew language, literature, history, or archaeology, or the cognate Semitic languages so far as they illustrate Hebrew, and, in the case of a candidate who is already a member of the University, a statement of consent to his candidature from the head of his college or other society.)

Regulation

Part 34: Kennicott Fellowship and Pusey and Ellerton Prizes

34.1. There shall be a Kennicott Fellowship and Pusey and Ellerton Prizes which shall be managed by a board of management consisting of:

(1) the Regius Professor of Divinity;

(2) the Regius Professor of Hebrew;

(3) the President of Magdalen College, or a member of Congregation appointed by him or her for three years and being re-eligible;

(4) the Dean of Christ Church, or a member of Congregation appointed by him or her for three years and being re-eligible;

(5) the Warden of Wadham College, or a member of Congregation appointed by him or her for three years and being re-eligible;

(6) a representative of the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies appointed by the faculty board for three years and being re-eligible.

34.2. The board shall appoint for each year not more than three electors, who shall consider the applications of candidates for the fellowship, shall make the elections to the fellowships, shall recommend, if they think fit, the making of grants of money or books to unsuccessful candidates for the fellowship, and shall receive from the Pusey and Ellerton Fund remuneration for their services at rates to be determined for each year by the board.

34.3. (1) The board shall in at least every third year offer, and the electors, if candidates suitable in their judgement present themselves, shall in the Trinity Term of that year or as soon as possible afterwards elect to, a Kennicott Fellowship, either without an examination or after such examination as they may think fit.

(2) The fellowship shall be open, with preference to candidates who have not on the first day of the term of the election passed their 25th birthday, to any person who is a member of the University who has obtained a first or second class in an honour school, or who has, in the opinion of the electors, achieved comparable academic standing in another university.

(3) Every candidate must submit with his or her application both evidence of knowledge of Hebrew and a statement satisfactory to the electors as to the course of study he or she intends to pursue in connection with the Hebrew language, literature, history, or archaeology, or the cognate Semitic languages so far as they illustrate Hebrew, and, in the case of a candidate who is already a member of the University, a statement of consent to his or her candidature from the head of his college, society, or Permanent Private Hall.

(4) The fellowship shall be tenable for two years from the first day of the Michaelmas Term of the year of election, except that its assumption may be deferred at the discretion of the board, and shall be renewable for a third year at the discretion of and under conditions to be determined by the board

(5) No person shall be eligible a second time for the fellowship.

(6) As a condition of becoming entitled to the emoluments of the fellowship, a fellow must have been admitted to matriculation as a member of the University, must reside within the University for two academic years unless the electors give him or her leave to pursue his or her course of study elsewhere, and must satisfy the board in each term that he or she is diligently prosecuting a course of studies in Hebrew approved by the board.

(7) The emoluments of the fellowship, which shall be paid out of the Kennicott Fund (subject to the provisions of section 34.5 below), shall be such sum as the board shall determine in the light of any other emoluments accruing to the fellow during his or her tenure of the fellowship.

34.4. There shall be Senior and Junior Pusey and Ellerton Prizes offered each year in accordance with the following conditions:

(1) One or more senior prizes shall be awarded on the recommendation of the examiners in the Final Honour School of Theology, and one or more on the recommendation of the examiners in the Final Honour School of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies, to those candidates whose performance in Biblical Hebrew the examiners judge to be of sufficient merit.

(2) Two or more junior prizes shall be awarded on the recommendation of the moderators in the Preliminary Examination for Theology, and two or more on the recommendation of the moderators in the Preliminary Examination in Asian and Middle Eastern Studies, to those candidates whose performance in Biblical Hebrew the moderators judge to be of sufficient merit.

(3) The senior prize shall be open to any member of the University qualified to obtain honours in the Honour School of Theology or of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies.

(4) The value of the prizes, which shall be paid out of the Pusey and Ellerton Fund (subject to the provisions of section 34.5 below), shall be such as the board shall from time to time determine.

34.5. If in any year the net income available in either fund, after defraying all necessary expenses of administration (including the remuneration of the electors and the cost of examinations), shall be insufficient to meet the emoluments of the fellowship or of the prizes as the case may be, the deficiency on that fund shall be made good out of the income of the other.

34.6. (1) Any surplus income remaining in the funds over and above that required for the above purposes may at the discretion of the board be applied in one or more of the following ways:

(a) in awarding a second fellowship on the same terms as are set out in section 34.3 above;

(b) in assisting publications which may forward the objects of the trusts;

(c) for the encouragement in other ways of the objects of the trusts.

(2) In applying income in accordance with sub-section (1) above, the board shall always keep in view the main objects of the founders, namely in the case of the Kennicott Fund, the promotion of Hebrew studies, and, in the case of the Pusey and Ellerton Fund, the promotion of sound theology through a solid and critical knowledge of Hebrew.

34.7. Congregation may from time to time amend this Part so long as the main objects of the founders, as set out in section 34.6 above, are always kept in view.

Standing Order

See Kennicott

Committee Members

* Professor Graham Ward
* VR Professor Martyn Percy
* Professor David Clary
* Lord MacDonald
* Professor Martin Goodman

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 23 | **SOF** |  | **Index** |  |

## Segal Fund

**Subject Area:** Hebrew and Jewish Studies  
**Chair:** Professor Martin Goodman  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Support of the 4th year of DPhil in Hebrew Bible Studies
* Other support Grants

Regulation

§ 320. Segal Fund

1. The University accepts with gratitude the gift of the executors of the will of Lord Segal of Wytham, the income from which shall be used for an award for a graduate student preparing for submission to the University a doctoral thesis in Hebrew or Jewish Studies.

2. The Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies shall be the board of management for the award and shall have power to determine the value of the award and the terms and conditions upon which it shall be offered.

3. Income not expended in any year shall be carried forward for expenditure in subsequent years.

4. Council shall have power to alter this decree from time to time, provided that the object of the benefaction as defined in clause 1 above shall always be kept in view.

Standing Order

Committee for the Segal Fund

The committee shall consist of the chair of the board, the Reader in Jewish Studies, the Regius Professor of Hebrew, and the Cowley Lecturer in Post-Biblical Hebrew. It shall select annually the recipient of a grant to a research student in Hebrew or Jewish Studies, and shall apply the income of the fund in accordance with Statutes 2000, Ch.IX, Sect.1, §318, p.722.

Committee Members

* Faculty Board Chair
* Professor Martin Goodman
* Professor Adriana X. Jacobs

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 24 | **SOF** | B1424 | **Index** | II/36 |

# Inner and South Asia

## Boden Fund

**Subject Area:** Sanskrit  
**Chair:** Professor Jim Mallinson – [jim.mallinson@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:jim.mallinson@ames.ox.ac.uk)   
**Administrator:** Trust funds Administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Travel Awards
* Full/partial maintenance grants
* Airfare to India to study Sanskrit
* Travel costs
* Maintenance grant to cover costs during completion of thesis

Regulation

291. Boden Professor of Sanskrit

1. The Boden Professor of Sanskrit shall lecture and give instruction in the Sanskrit Language and Literature.

2. The professor shall be elected by an electoral board consisting of:

(1) the Vice-Chancellor, or, if the Master of Balliol College is Vice-Chancellor, a person appointed by Council on the occurrence of a vacancy to act as an elector on that occasion;

(2) the Master of Balliol College, or, if the Master is unable or unwilling to act, a person appointed by the Governing Body of Balliol College on the occurrence of a vacancy to act as an elector on that occasion;

(3) a person appointed by the Governing Body of Balliol College;

(4) a person appointed by Council;

(5), (6) two persons elected by the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies;

(7) a person elected by the Board of the Faculty of Literae Humaniores.

3. The professor shall be subject to the General Provisions of the decree concerning the duties of professors and to those Particular Provisions of the same decree which are applicable to this chair.

Standing Order

Committee for the Boden Fund

The first charge upon the income of the Boden Fund shall be the payment of a contribution towards the cost of the Boden Professorship of Sanskrit. The second charge shall be the financing of the Boden Scholarship. The committee of management for the scholarship shall consist of the Boden Professor of Sanskrit ex officio and one or more other members appointed by the Board. The duties of the committee shall be:

(a) to make recommendations on the stipend to be paid to the Boden Scholar.

(b) to make or recommend grants for purposes connected with the advancement of Sanskrit studies in the University. The committee shall be empowered to make grants up to £600 provided that such grants are reported to the next meeting of the board. For grants of over £600 the committee shall submit recommendations for the board’s approval.

The committee shall apply the income of the fund in accordance with Statutes 2000, Ch.XVI, Sect.VI1, pp.131-132.

Committee Members

* Professor Jim Mallinson
* Dr John Lowe
* Dr Gillian Evison
* Professor Diwakar Acharya

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 1 | **SOF** | B1048 | **Index** | SB/1 & SB/5 |

## Glorisun Graduate Scholarship in Buddhist Studies

The Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies is pleased to offer, in 2024-25, one or more graduate scholarships of between £8,000 - £15,000 for MPhil or DPhil students whose study or research focuses on Buddhist Studies (including all areas, historical periods, and aspects of this field). The scholarships have been established thanks to a generous donation made by the GS Charity Foundation in support of Buddhist Studies at Oxford.

Applications are invited from suitably qualified individuals who are applying to an MPhil or DPhil course at the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies for entry in October 2024, or current students studying for an MPhil or DPhil at the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies. This scholarship may be held in conjunction with other partial awards, but the total value of your scholarships should not exceed the combined cost of course fees in full and a grant for living costs at a rate agreed with Graduate Admissions and Recruitment.

The scholarship will be awarded on the basis of academic merit and potential. In making a decision between equally qualified applications, preference will be given to students with a research interest in Chinese Buddhism, or in Chinese Buddhist sources.

The scholarship is open to UK, EU, or Overseas students and will be tenable only for one year at a time. Students holding the scholarship who would wish to reapply for it for the following year would be required to submit a new application for that year, which would be considered competitively alongside other applications for that year.

Renewal is contingent on satisfactory progress: MPhil students must pass all their Qualifying Examinations with no mark lower than 65; evidence of satisfactory progress will be sought from supervisor(s) of DPhil students.

How to apply

*Prospective applicants for graduate study*

Applicants applying for a new course for entry in October 2024, and who submit their application to the University by the January deadline at the latest, will automatically be considered.

*Current students*

On-course students should submit an [application form](https://osintranet.web.ox.ac.uk/sites/default/files/osintranet/documents/media/glorisun_application_form.docx) to [graduate.administrator@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:graduate.administrator@orinst.ox.ac.uk) by **Wednesday 8 May 2024** at the latest.

Eligible course(s)

The list was updated

[Buddhist Studies MPhil](https://orinst.web.ox.ac.uk/buddhist-studies-mphil)

A colorful painting of a star

Description automatically generated

[Buddhist Studies MPhil](https://orinst.web.ox.ac.uk/buddhist-studies-mphil)

**Buddhist Studies MPhil**

[Tibetan and Himalayan Studies MPhil](https://orinst.web.ox.ac.uk/tibetan-and-himalayan-studies-mphil)

A statue on a pedestal

Description automatically generated

[Tibetan and Himalayan Studies MPhil](https://orinst.web.ox.ac.uk/tibetan-and-himalayan-studies-mphil)

**Tibetan and Himalayan Studies MPhil**

[DPhil Asian and Middle Eastern Studies](https://orinst.web.ox.ac.uk/ames-dphil)

A close-up of a pattern

Description automatically generated

[DPhil Asian and Middle Eastern Studies](https://orinst.web.ox.ac.uk/ames-dphil)

**DPhil Asian and Middle Eastern Studies**

## Max Muller Memorial Fund

**Subject Area:** Ancient India  
**Chair:** Professor Diwakar Acharya - [diwakar.acharya@all-souls.ox.ac.uk](mailto:diwakar.acharya@all-souls.ox.ac.uk)   
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Grant towards the travel costs of research trip to Sri Lanka
* Grant towards travel and subsistence costs associated with a research trip to India
* Grant for expenses incurred on trip to Nepal
* Grant for expenses incurred on trip to Jodhpur
* Grant made in partial support of conference travel costs to the World Sanskrit Conference
* Grant monies awarded towards fees

Regulation

§ 247. Müller Memorial Fund

1. The fund shall be called the Max Müller Memorial Fund.

2. The income of the fund shall be applied to the promotion of learning and research in all matters relating to the history and archaeology, the languages, literatures, and religions of ancient India.

3. The administration of the income of the fund shall be entrusted to seven persons, who shall be

(1) the Vice-Chancellor;

(2) the Boden Professor of Sanskrit;

(3) the Laudian Professor of Arabic;

(4) the Warden of All Souls College;

(5) one person to be nominated by the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies;

(6), (7) two persons to be chosen by co-optation to serve for five years.

4. All the powers of the administrators of the fund may be exercised by a majority of those present and voting at a meeting duly summoned, provided that four of the administrators at least be present.

5. If in any year the income from the fund be not wholly expended, the administrators may order that the balance so remaining shall be invested temporarily.

6. The accounts of the fund shall be audited and published in each year with the other University Accounts.

7. This decree shall be subject to alteration from time to time by Council provided that the object of the fund as defined in clause 2 above is adhered to.

Standing Order

Max Müller Memorial Fund

The Board of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies shall appoint one representative to the management committee for the fund, other members being ex officio and two members being co-opted by the committee. The fund shall be administered in accordance with Statutes, 2000, Ch.IX. Sect. I, p. 687.

The committee shall be empowered to make grants of up to £600 provided that such grants are reported to the next meeting of the Faculty Board. For grants of over £600 the committee shall submit recommendations for the Faculty Board’s approval.

Committee Members

* Jim Mallinson
* John Lowe
* Imre Banga
* Tahera Qutbuddin
* Mallica Landrus

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 19 | **SOF** | B1302 | **Index** | MMM/1 |

## Radhakhrishnan Memorial Bequest

**Subject Area:** Indian Studies  
**Chair:** Professor David Gellner  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk)

Information:

* The Fund supports (1) the costs of research on India; (2) conferences on Indian subjects and attendance at conferences; (3) it may, under certain circumstances, consider applications for maintenance costs.
* To apply, please complete the [Small Grant Form](https://resources.orinst.ox.ac.uk/sites/default/files/osintranet/documents/media/radhakrishnan_application_form.doc?time=1655994471850) and send it to the trust funds administrator on [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk), along with a cover letter, CV and, for junior members of the University, a letter of support from your supervisor (to be sent by the supervisor directly). Please note that grant applications **must**be received by **noon on Monday of Seventh Week** of the term in which you would like your application to be considered. Applications received after that deadline will be considered in the following term.
* Notes of guidance for students:
  + Masters and Research students may apply once while studying for a degree at Oxford for fieldwork and data gathering purposes, for up to £1,000 (MSc), £1,500 (MPhil) and £3,000 (DPhil);
  + MPhil and DPhil students may also apply once for conference purposes, for up to £500.
  + All students must
    - demonstrate that other funding has been secured or applied for, indicating the amount;
    - provide evidence of ethics approval of research at the time of application or before claiming a grant.
  + The Radhakrishnan Memorial Bequest does not fund the cost of
    - language learning courses - students are expected to join courses already available within the University and at the Language Centre by arrangement with their own departments/faculties;
    - equipment, mobile data etc.

Regulations

§ 292. Radhakrishnan Memorial Bequest

1. The University accepts with gratitude the sum of £50,000 from the estate of the late Professor Sir Sarvepalli Radhakrishnan to be held as permanent endowment on the trusts declared in this regulation. Further money property may be paid or transferred to the University as either expendable or permanent endowment to be held on the same trusts. The assets so held will be known as the Radhakrishnan Memorial Bequest ("the Fund").

2. The University shall retain as permanent endowment those of the assets in the Fund which are contributed on the express understanding that they are to be treated as permanent endowment (“the Permanent Endowment”).

3. The University shall (a) apply the income of the Permanent Endowment; and (b) apply the income and, in its discretion, the capital of the remainder of the Fund, to enable a scholar to visit the University to give a series of lectures in some field of Indian Studies.

4. There shall be a board of management of the bequest composed of the following persons:

(1) the Vice-Chancellor;

(2) the Spalding Professor of Eastern Religions and Ethics;

(3) the Warden of All Souls;

(4) the Chairman of the Inter-faculty Committee for South Asian Studies;

(5), (6) two persons appointed by the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies.

The board of management shall have power to co-opt up to three additional members for such periods as the board sees fit.

5. The board of management shall at least in every other year elect a scholar, with a preference for scholars from outside Oxford.

6. The scholar shall be known as the Radhakrishnan Memorial Lecturer.

7. The board of management shall fix the amounts of the Radhakrishnan Memorial Lecturer’s emoluments and expenses, which shall be paid from the income of the Radhakrishnan Memorial Bequest.

8. Any income not used to pay the emoluments and expenses of the Radhakrishnan Memorial Lecturer may at the discretion of the board of management be:

(a) carried forward for use in a subsequent year;

(b) applied to assist students who are ordinarily resident in the Republic of India and who are studying, or wish to study, in Oxford;

(c) applied in any other way which the board shall think conducive to the promotion of Indian Studies in the University of Oxford.

9. The University may in its absolute discretion in the period ending 21 years from the date of this regulation, instead of applying the income of the Fund in any year, accumulate all or any part of such income by investing it, and holding it as part of the capital of the Fund. The University may apply the whole or any part of such accumulated income in any subsequent year as if it were income of the Fund arising in the then current year.

10. The University shall have power to pay out of the capital or the income of the Fund all costs of and incidental to the creation of the Fund, and the management and administration of the Fund and lecturership.

11. The University may exercise any of its corporate powers in the management and administration of the Fund in so far as those powers are not inconsistent with these regulations.

12. These regulations shall be deemed to be Trust Regulations under the provisions of Part D of Statute XVI.

13. Subject to regulation 14, Council may amend, repeal or add to these regulations in accordance with Part D of Statute XVI, but no amendment is valid if it would cause the Fund to:

(1) cease to be exclusively charitable according to the law of England and Wales; or

(2) be outside the objects of the University.

14. Any amendment to regulation 3 is an amendment to the main objects of the Fund for the purposes of Part D of Statute XVI and must be approved both by Congregation of the University and subsequently by Her Majesty in Council.

Standing Order

Radhakrishnan Memorial Bequest

The board of management (all ex officio) shall administer the fund in accordance with Statutes, 2000, Ch.IX. Sect. I, p. 711-712. Any surplus income remaining in the funds shall not be subject to a specific spending limit, although the expenditure shall be reported to the Faculty Board from time to time.

The Committee considers applications to the Fund at the end of each term of the academic year. Applications must therefore be received by noon on Monday of Seventh Week of the term in which you would like your application to be considered. Applications received after that deadline will be considered in the following term.

Committee Members

* Professor David Gellner
* Professor Diwakar Acharya
* Professor Imre Bangha
* Dr Shailendra Bhandare
* Professor Santanu Das
* Dr Faisal Devji
* Dr Nandini Gooptu
* Dr Anwesha Roy

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 25 | **SOF** | B1431 | **Index** | BEQ/160 |

# Japanese and Korean

## Clough Travel Fund

**Subject Area:** Japanese  
**Chair:** Professor Bjarke Frellesvig - [bjarke.frellesvig@hertford.ox.ac.uk](mailto:bjarke.frellesvig@hertford.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Support for undergraduates during the year abroad in Japan
* Research trips to Japan

Regulation

§ 58. Clough Travel Fund

1. The balance of the original benefaction received from Mr S.D.P. Clough, and such further sums as shall from time to time be accepted for the same purpose, shall constitute the Clough Travel Fund.

2. The fund shall be administered by the Japanese Lectorship Committee under the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies, and shall be applied towards the provision of travel grants for undergraduate or graduate students of Japanese in the University to enable them to visit Japan or Japan and Korea for the study of the language or literature.

Standing Order

Committee for the Japanese Studies Fund and Clough Travel Fund

The committee shall consist of the chair of the board ex officio and three other members. The chair of the board shall not be chair of the committee. The duties of the committee shall be to make grants from the funds at its disposal (including the Clough Travel Fund), for purposes connected with the advancement of Japanese Studies in the University. The Clough Travel Fund is intended for the provision of travel grants for undergraduate or graduate students of Japanese in the University to enable them to visit Japan or Japan and Korea for the study of their language or literature, and the committee shall apply the income of the Cough Travel Fund in accordance with Statutes 2000, Ch.IX, Sect.1, §48, p.609.

Committee Members

* Faculty Board Chair
* Ms Junko Hagiwara
* Dr James Lewis
* Professor Bjarke Frellesvig

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 5 | **SOF** | B1110 | **Index** | CON/05/OS & FIN/782 |

## Sasakawa Fund

**Subject Area:** Japanese Studies  
**Chair:** Sir Tim Hitchens  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Travel grants to Japan for research/study. To apply, please complete the [**Small Grant Form**](https://weblearn.ox.ac.uk/access/content/group/a55c44d3-9f21-4dec-b48c-2dc6fa4e4bee/Forms/APPLICATION%20FORM%20SASAKAWA%20FUND.docx) and send it to the trust funds administrator on [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk), along with a cover letter, CV and, for junior members of the University, a letter of support from your supervisor (to be sent by the supervisor directly). Please note that grant applications **must**be submitted **no later** than Friday of **4th Week** in any term for consideration later that term.
* Scholarships towards study at the University of Oxford - currently, £10,000 p.a. To apply, please complete the [**Scholarship Application Form**](https://weblearn.ox.ac.uk/access/content/group/a55c44d3-9f21-4dec-b48c-2dc6fa4e4bee/Forms/Scholarship%20Application%20Form.doc)and send it to the trust funds administrator on [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk), along with a CV, a statement of research interests (of no more than six pages) including an outline and research proposal (for research degree applicants only) OR a personal statement (of no more than six pages - for taught degree applicants only) and a reference (to be sent by the referee directly). Please note that scholarship applications **must**be submitted by **31 March**.

Regulations

§ 313. Sasakawa Fund

1. The University accepts with deep gratitude a benefaction of 200,000,000 Yen from the Japan Shipbuilding Industry Foundation to establish a fund, to be known as the Sasakawa Fund, to be applied to the advancement within the University of knowledge and understanding of Japan by way of academic contact and exchange between members of the University and citizens of Japan.

2. The fund shall be administered by a board of management to be appointed by Council for such periods as it thinks fit.

3. The income of the fund shall be applied to the funding of travel and research in Japan by senior or junior members of the University of Oxford; of study in Oxford by Japanese scholars or students; of the appointment of junior research fellows or research assistants in Oxford; of conferences in Oxford connected with Japan; of publications and of library and other related purposes; or in any other manner which the board of management shall consider will promote the purposes of the fund as expressed in clause 1 above.

4. Council shall have power to amend this decree from time to time, provided always that the main purpose of the fund as defined in clause 1 above is maintained.

Standing Order

Sasakawa Fund

The board of management, appointed by Council, shall administer the fund in accordance with Statutes, 2000, Ch.IX. Sect. I, p. 719-720. Grants shall not be subject to a specific spending limit, although the Faculty Board may request a report from the Board of Management on its activities from time to time.

The Committee considers applications on a termly basis.

Committee Members

* Sir Tim Hitchens
* Professor Takehiko Kariya
* Professor Linda Flores
* Professor Jennifer Guest
* Professor Hugh Whittaker

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 31 | **SOF** | B1492 | **Index** | J/3 |

## Young Bin Min-KF University Lectureship in Korean Language

**Subject Area:** Korean Language and Linguistics  
**Chair:** Professor Jay Lewis - [jay.lewis@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:jay.lewis@orinst.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Costs for travel to conferences
* Financial support to invited speakers

Regulation

§ 162. The Young Bin Min-KF University Lecturership in Korean Language and Linguistics Fund

[Made by the General Purposes Committee of Council on 11 October 2007]

1. The donations from Korea Foundation and the International Communication Foundation shall together be known as the Young Bin Min-KF University Lecturership in Korean Language and Linguistics Fund.

2. The University shall retain all of the Fund as permanent endowment and shall apply the net income of the Fund towards the furtherance within the University of research within the field of Korean Studies involving Korean Language and Linguistics.

3. The first call on the income shall be the funding of a University Lecturership in the field of Korean Language and Linguistics. The Lecturer shall focus on Korean language and linguistics as the primary subject of his/her research and conduct such research using primary sources published in the Korean language; and publish the findings of such research in the English language and possibly in the Korean language.

4. Any excess Disposable Income remaining after providing for the University Lecturer’s salary and related expenses (including during a vacancy of the University Lecturership) may be expended at the discretion of the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies, with a strong preference that said funds be used to support Korean studies at the University, including but not limited to: hosting of visiting professors, graduate fellowships, research expenses, conferences, seminars, and expansion of the University’s library holdings in Korean studies.

5. Any income not expended on the University Lecturership may be carried forward for expenditure in subsequent years.

6. Regulation 3 above may be amended by Council.

Standing Order

Young Bin Min-KF University Lecturership in Korean Language and Linguistics Fund

The committee shall consist of the chair of the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies (chair), the Young Bin Min-KF Lecturer in Korean Language and Linguistics ex officio, the University Lecturer in Korean History ex officio, and two other members selected by the Board of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies. The period of office shall be three years, and members shall be re-eligible.

The duties of the committee shall be to administer the fund, the net income of which shall be used for the Young Bin Min-KF University Lecturership in Korean Language and Linguistics. Any excess income remaining after providing for the University Lecturer’s salary and related expenses (including during a vacancy of the University Lecturership) may be used to support Korean studies at the University, including but not limited to: hosting of visiting professors, graduate fellowships, research expenses, conferences, seminars, and expansion of the University’s library holdings in Korean studies.

The committee shall be empowered to make grants up to £600, provided that such grants are reported to the next meeting of the board. For grants over £600 the committee shall submit recommendations for the board’s approval.

Committee Members

* Chair of the Faculty Board
* Professor Jay Lewis
* Professor Jennifer Guest
* Professor Jieun Kiaer
* Professor Bjarke Frellesvig

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 47 | **SOF** | B1758 | **Index** | New/tba |

# Chinese Studies

## Davis Scholarships in Chinese

**Subject Area:** Chinese  
**Chair:** Professor Margaret Hillenbrand - [margaret.hillenbrand@chinese.ox.ac.uk](mailto:margaret.hillenbrand@chinese.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Rosanna Gosi - [rosanna.gosi@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:rosanna.gosi@ames.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Travel to USA (conference)
* Subscription
* Studentship
* Translation work
* American Anthropological Association meeting-Washington
* Substitute teaching
* Research visit to Moscow
* Reimbursement for books

Regulation

§ 78. Davis Scholarships in Chinese

1. There shall be scholarships to encourage the study of Chinese language and literature, which shall be called the Davis Scholarships in Chinese in memory of the Founder, Sir John Francis Davis, Baronet, KCB, FRS, DCL. The Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies shall be the board of management of the scholarships.

2. The annual value of the scholarships shall be determined by the board from time to time.

3. Up to four scholarships shall be awarded each year to candidates offering Chinese in the Honour School of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies. The scholarships shall be awarded in the term prior to the candidates’ compulsory study abroad. The criteria by which the scholarships are awarded shall be determined by the board from time to time.

4. Any surplus income arising from the non-award of the scholarships, or from any other cause, shall at the discretion of the board either be carried forward for expenditure in a subsequent year or be applied in making grants for other purposes connected with the advancement of Chinese studies in the University.

Standing Order

Committee for the Davis Scholarships in Chinese

The committee shall consist of the Shaw Professor of Chinese ex officio and five other members.

The duties of the committee shall be, in accordance with Statutes 2000, Ch.IX, Sect.1, §73, p.618:

(a) To make recommendations on the running of the Davis Scholarships Scheme.

(b) To make or recommend grants for other purposes connected with the advancement of Chinese Studies in the University. The committee shall be empowered to make grants up to £600 provided that such grants are reported to the next meeting of the board. For grants of over £600 the committee shall submit recommendations for the board’s approval.

Committee Members

* Prof Dirk Meyer
* Prof Margaret Hillenbrand
* Mr Shio-Yun Kan
* Prof Robert Chard
* Prof Henrietta Harrison
* Prof Matthew Erie

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 2 | **SOF** | B1089 | **Index** | CP/4 |

## W.N. Thomas Tam Fund for Chinese Studies

**Subject Area:** Chinese Language  
**Chair:** Chair of the Faculty Board - [faculty.board.chair@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:faculty.board.chair@orinst.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Rosanna Gosi - [rosanna.gosi@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:rosanna.gosi@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

 .

Regulation

§ 343. W. N. Thomas Tam Fund for Chinese Language Teaching and Learning Enhancement

[Made by Council, 28 April 2005. Corrigendum, 6 October 2005]

1. A sum from the Jessie and Thomas Tam Charitable Foundation Ltd, together with any further donations for this purpose, shall be known as the W. N. Thomas Tam Fund for Chinese Language Teaching and Learning Enhancement (‘the Fund’).

2. The purposes of the Fund shall be:

(a) to make grants in support of Chinese language teaching and learning development in the University;

(b) to make grants to students participating in language courses in China as an integral part of their degree requirements;

(c) to make travel grants to candidates offering Chinese in the Honour School of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies;

(d) to make other grants for purposes connected with the advancement of the study of the Chinese language within the University.

3. Any unspent income which is not reinvested or carried forward for use in subsequent years may be applied at the discretion of the board of management in some other way consistent with the promotion of the study of Chinese.

4. The Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies shall be the board of management of the Fund, and shall determine amounts for each project and for the value of each scholarship and the terms under which these are awarded.

5. The regulations above may be amended by the Council.

Standing Order

Committee of Management for the W.N. Thomas Tam Fund for Chinese Language Teaching and Learning Enhancement

The fund shall be administered by a committee set up by the Asian and Middle Eastern Studies Board, comprising the chair of the Board ex officio who shall be the chair of the committee; the Shaw Professor of Chinese ex officio; and two further members appointed by the Asian and Middle Eastern Studies Board, to be appointed by the faculty board for three years and capable of reappointment.

The duties of the committee shall be:

(a) to make or recommend grants in support of Chinese language teaching and learning development in the University; to make or recommend grants to students participating in language courses in China as an integral part of their degree requirements; to make or recommend travel grants to candidates offering Chinese in the Honour School of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies; and to make other grants for purposes connected with the advancement of the study of the Chinese language within the University.

(b) to produce an annual report on the activities of the committee to send to the Board.

The committee shall be empowered to make grants of up to £600 provided that such grants are reported to the next meeting of the board. For grants of over £600 the committee shall submit recommendations for the board’s approval.

Any surplus income remaining in the funds over and above that awarded for the foregoing purposes shall at the discretion of the board either be carried forward for expenditure in a subsequent year or be applied to support the advancement of the study of the Chinese language in the University.

Committee Members

* Chair of the Faculty Board
* Mr Shio-Yun Kan

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 41 | **SOF** | B1709 | **Index** | CP/21 |

# Arabic, Persian and Turkish

## James Mew Scholarships in Arabic & Rabbinical Hebrew

**Subject Area:** Arabic, Rabbinical Hebrew  
**Chair:** Professor Tahera Qutbuddin - [tahera.qutbuddin@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:tahera.qutbuddin@ames.ox.ac.uk)   
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Conference at Exeter College  - "The exegetical value of the Masora: Pointing and accentuation in historical perspective"
* Arabic Language Teaching
* One on one tuition for 30 hours/week in the Sibawayh Center, Cairo
* Funds towards study of Arabic in Syria
* For student applications, the Board of Management would like references from both language and subject tutors (one of each)
* For student applications, the Board of Management would like language tutors to be specific about applicants' progress and how further study abroad will  be of benefit (e.g. do they need to acquire spoken Arabic/Hebrew? or do they need to learn a specific branch of the written language for their research? or do they simply need to strengthen the skills they have been taught at Oxford?)
* For student applications, the Board of Management would like subject tutors/lecturers, or prospective supervisors, to be specific about academic achievement and how further language study will enhance it, with particular reference to the research project, if the candidate is at a stage where this is relevant

Regulation

Statutes 2000, Title XVI, section XXII, pp. 142-3. Part 41: James Mew Scholarships in Arabic and Rabbinical Hebrew

41.1. The main object of the endowment shall be the encouragement of the linguistic study of Arabic and Rabbinical Hebrew, and awards from the endowment shall not be made for any other subject.

41.2. There shall be two scholarships, called the James Mew Arabic Scholarship and the James Mew Rabbinical Hebrew Scholarship respectively, each tenable for one year from the day of election.

41.3. The scholarships shall be awarded solely for proficiency in the linguistic study of either Arabic or Rabbinical Hebrew.

41.4. In each year an election shall be made either to a James Mew Arabic Scholarship or to a James Mew Rabbinical Hebrew Scholarship or to both, if candidates of sufficient merit present themselves.

41.5. (1) The scholarships shall be open to those who have qualified for a degree of this or another university and who have on the day appointed for the examination not exceeded the twenty-sixth year from the date of their birth, except that those who have qualified for a degree at another university shall become matriculated members of this University before entering into tenure of a scholarship.

(2) No candidate shall be eligible for election to an Arabic Scholarship whose vernacular language is Arabic, or to a Rabbinical Hebrew Scholarship whose vernacular language is Hebrew.

41.6. There shall be a board of management consisting of:

(1) the Vice-Chancellor;

(2) the Regius Professor of Hebrew;

(3) the Laudian Professor of Arabic;

(4), (5) two persons appointed by the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies, and holding office for two years and being re-eligible.

41.7. (1) The board shall every year appoint not more than four examiners, who shall examine candidates and elect the scholar or the scholars.

(2) Each examiner shall be paid out of the income of the fund for his or her services such sum as the board shall determine.

(3) The aggregate of the payments made on any one occasion to the examiners in each language shall not exceed one-twelfth of the net annual income of the fund.

41.8. (1) The examination shall be conducted, after not less than one month's notice, at such place and time as the examiners, with the approval of the Vice-Chancellor, may determine.

(2) It shall be wholly in writing, and shall be occupied exclusively with the linguistic study of Arabic or Rabbinical Hebrew as the case may be and not with questions of history, Biblical or other.

41.9. Every scholar during his or her tenure of the scholarship shall pursue such a course of study or research as the Laudian Professor of Arabic or the Regius Professor of Hebrew, as the case may be, shall approve, and shall for this purpose reside for eight weeks within the University in each of the three university terms, unless he or she desires to study elsewhere with the permission of the board.

41.10. (1) Each scholar shall receive a total emolument of £100 or such larger sum, not exceeding the value of one year's net income of the fund after the expenses of management and the examiner's fees have been deducted, as the board may determine, having regard to any other emoluments accruing to the scholar and to the state of the fund.

(2) The total emolument of each scholar shall be payable in such instalments as the board may determine, and so long as the scholar conforms to the requirements of section 41.9 above.

41.11. Neither of the two scholarships shall be awarded to the same person a second time.

41.12. Any surplus income arising in any year may at the discretion of the board be applied in one or more of the following ways:

(1) for the award, on the recommendation of the examiners for the scholarship, of James Mew Exhibitions in Arabic or Rabbinical Hebrew to candidates for the scholarship (if they are qualified under section 41.5 above) whose work, though not of sufficient merit for the award of a scholarship, is of a standard sufficient to justify an award from the fund; the value and tenure of such exhibitions to be determined by the board;

(2) for the award from time to time, under regulations to be made by the board, of one or more James Mew Prizes for essays on subjects concerned exclusively with the literature of Arabic or Rabbinical Hebrew;

(3) for the award, on the recommendation of the examiners in the Honour School of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies, of one or more James Mew Senior Prizes, and, on the recommendation of the moderators in the First Public Examination in Asian and Middle Eastern Studies, of one or more James Mew Junior Prizes, to those candidates whose performance in Arabic or in Rabbinical Hebrew the examiners or moderators judge to be of special merit;

(4) for making grants at the discretion of the board, subject to the consent of the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies, for any purpose concerned with the encouragement of the linguistic study of Arabic or Rabbinical Hebrew.

41.13. The board of management may from time to time make regulations, not inconsistent with this Part, for carrying any of the provisions of this Part into effect.

41.14. Congregation may from time to time amend this Part so long as the main object of the endowment, as defined in section 41.1 above, is always kept in view.

Standing Order

Committee for the James Mew Fund

The committee shall consist of the Regius Professor of Hebrew ex officio, the Laudian Professor of Arabic ex officio and two other members appointed by the Board of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies, holding office for two years and being re-eligible.

The committee shall make or recommend grants for any purpose concerned with the encouragement of the linguistic study of Arabic or Rabbinical Hebrew. The committee shall be empowered to make grants up to £600 provided that such grants are reported to the next meeting of the board. For grants of over £600, the committee shall submit recommendations for the board’s approval.

[Note: the Vice-Chancellor must be consulted on matters relating to James Mew Scholarships in Arabic and Rabbinical Hebrew - see Statutes, 2000, pp.142-143.]

Committee Members

* Professor Tahera Qutbuddin
* Dr Alison Salvesen
* Dr Mohamed-Salah Omri

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 20 | **SOF** | B1307 | **Index** | AJ/1 & AM/1 |

## Jill Hart Trust for Indo-Iranian Philology

**Subject Area:** Indo-Iranian Philology  
**Chair:** Faculty board chair - [faculty.board.chair@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:faculty.board.chair@orinst.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Charitable purposes connected with the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies and Committee for Comparative Philology

Regulation

§ 168. Jill Hart Trust for Indo-Iranian Philology

[Made by Council, 16 June 2005]

1. The bequest from the late Gillian R. Hart (‘Jill Hart’), together with any further donations for this purpose, shall be known as the Jill Hart Fund for Indo-Iranian Philology.

2. The University shall retain all of the Fund as a permanent endowment and shall apply the net income of the Fund towards the object of the Fund, which shall be to support elementary language teaching and learning, and philological teaching and study, of Vedic Sanskrit and of the languages belonging to the Iranian branch of Indo-European at their earliest attested stages; and to support the study of the early linguistic history and prehistory of the Indo-Iranian language family.

3. The administration of the Fund, and the application of its income, shall be the responsibility of the Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies.

4. The board of management shall apply the net income of the Fund in furtherance of the object as specified in paragraph 2 but any unspent income may be carried forward for use in subsequent years.

5. These regulations may be amended by Council provided the object as specified in paragraph 2 is kept in view.

Standing Order

Committee of Management for the Jill Hart Fund for Indo-Iranian Philology

The fund shall be administered by a committee set up by the Asian and Middle Eastern Studies Board, comprising the Chair of the Board ex officio; the Boden Professor of Sanskrit ex officio; one further member appointed by the Asian and Middle Eastern Studies Board; the Diebold Professor of Comparative Philology ex officio; and one further member appointed by the Committee for Comparative Philology, Linguistics and Phonetics. Those members not ex officio will be appointed for three years and be capable of reappointment. The chair of the Committee shall be alternately the Boden Professor of Sanskrit and the Diebold Professor of Comparative Philology, each serving as chair for a period of three years with the possibility of continuation for a further three years.

The duties of the committee shall be:

(a) to make or recommend expenditure from the fund to support elementary language teaching and learning, and philological teaching and study, of Vedic Sanskrit and of the languages belonging to the Iranian branch of Indo-European at their earliest attested stages; and to support the study of the early linguistic history and prehistory of the Indo-Iranian language family;

(b) to advertise the availability of funds as widely as possible.

(c) to produce an annual report on the activities of the committee to send to the Board and to the benefactors, and to such other persons as the Board sees fit.

The committee shall be empowered to make grants of up to £600 provided that such grants are reported to the next meeting of the Board. For grants of over £600 the committee shall submit recommendations for the Board’s approval

Any surplus income remaining in the funds over and above that awarded for the foregoing purposes shall at the discretion of the Board be carried forward for expenditure in a subsequent year.

Any changes to these Standing Orders will also be subject to the approval of the Committee for Comparative Philology, Linguistics and Phonetics.

Committee Members

* Faculty Board Chair
* Professor Christopher Minkowski
* Professor Andreas Willi
* Dr James Benson
* Dr Philomen Probert

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 40 | **SOF** | B1702 | **Index** | II/46 |

## Mustafa Badawi Prize in Modern Arabic Literature

**Subject Area:** Modern Arabic Literature  
**Chair:** Faculty board chair - [faculty.board.chair@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:faculty.board.chair@orinst.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* The Faculty Board of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies may award a Prize each year to the candidate who has written the best English essay on some aspect of modern Arabic literature, both poetry and prose. Candidates for the Prize are free to choose their own subject for treatment. Essays must be typewritten and must not exceed 15,000 words in length (including footnotes, appendices and bibliographies). The essay must show sensitivity to modern Arabic literary texts as well as some originality and skill in critical analysis.

Regulation

§ 13. Mustafa Badawi Prize in Modern Arabic Literature

[Made by the General Purposes Committee of Council on 22 June 2007]

1. The donations from Dr Mustafa Badawi together with any further donations for this purpose, shall be known as the “Mustafa Badawi Prize in Modern Arabic Literature”.

2. The University shall retain all of the donations as a permanent endowment and shall apply the net income of the donations towards the object of the Fund, which shall be to award a Prize each year to the candidate who has written the best English essay on some aspect of modern Arabic literature of up to 15,000 words. Candidates for the Prize are free to choose their own subject for treatment. Essays must be typewritten or printed and must not exceed 15,000 words in length (including footnotes, appendices and bibliographies). The essay must show sensitivity to modern Arabic literary texts as well as some originality and skill in critical analysis.

3. The Board of the Faculty of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies shall be responsible for the administration of the Fund.

4. The Faculty Board shall award the Prize to the candidate who has submitted the best essay. The Faculty Board may decline to award a Prize in any year if no candidate has achieved a suitable standard. The Prize is open to all members of the University who shall not have exceeded twenty-one terms from the date of their matriculation. The Prize may not be awarded twice to the same person.

5. Any unspent income may be carried forward for use in subsequent years.

6. These regulations may be amended by Council provided the object as specified in regulation 2 is kept in view.

Standing Order

Mustafa Badawi Prize in Modern Arabic Literature

The Faculty Board shall award Prizes each year, on the recommendation of the examiners, to the candidate who has written the best English essay on some aspect of modern Arabic literature, in accordance with Statutes 2000, as amended in the Gazette, 22 June 2007.

Committee Members

* Faculty Board Chair
* Prof Margaret Hillenbrand
* Prof Eugene Rogan
* Prof Barend ter Haar
* Prof Polly O'Hanlon
* Mrs Jieun Kiaer
* Prof Edmund Herzig
* Dr Nadia Jamil
* Prof Dominic Brookshaw
* Prof Martin Goodman
* Prof Laurent Mignon
* Prof Julia Bray
* Prof Imre Bangha
* Prof Rachel Murphy

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 43 | **SOF** | B1749 | **Index** | II/51 |

## Sheikh Zayed Endowment Fund for Islamic Studies

**Subject Area:** Islamic Studies  
**Chair:** Faculty board chair - [faculty.board.chair@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:faculty.board.chair@orinst.ox.ac.uk)  
**Administrator:** Trust funds administrator - [trustfunds@ames.ox.ac.uk](mailto:trustfunds@orinst.ox.ac.uk)

Previous Awards:

* Scholarships Grants
* Funding of an Associate Professorship
* Fully-funded Graduate Research Studentship for up to three years, to be held in either Asian and Middle Eastern Studies or Theology

Regulation

§ 322. Sheikh Zayed Endowment Fund for Islamic Studies

[Made by the General Purposes Committee of Council on 22 June 2007]

1. The benefaction from the Zayed Bin Sultan Al Nahayan Charitable and Humanitarian Foundation which comprises £1,500,000, together with any further donations for this purpose, shall be used to establish a fund, to be known as the Shaikh Zayed Endowment Fund for Islamic Studies (‘the Fund’).

2. The University shall retain all of the Fund as permanent endowment and shall apply the net income of the Fund for the advancement of Islamic Studies within the University.

3. The first charge on the net income of the fund shall be the salary and associated costs of a University Lecturership in Islamic Studies, which shall be known as the Shaikh Zayed Lecturership in Islamic Studies (‘the lecturership’). Other charges on the fund shall be the provision, under such arrangements as the Faculty Board may from time to time determine, of support for the advancement of Islamic Studies.

4. The administration of the Fund, and the application of its income, shall be the responsibility of the Faculty Board of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies.

5. Any income unspent in any year on the first charge as defined in regulation 3 above, whether in consequence of a vacancy in the lecturership or for any other reason, shall, at the discretion of the board of management, either be carried forward for expenditure in subsequent years or be spent in any other way or ways conducive to the advancement within the University of teaching, scholarship, and research in Islamic Studies.

6. These regulations may be amended by Council provided the object as specified in regulation 3 is kept in view.

Standing Order

Sheikh Zayed Endowment Fund for Islamic Studies

The management committee shall consist of the Vice-Chancellor or his or her deputy, the Head of the Humanities Division or his or her Deputy, the Chair of the Faculty Board of Theology or his or her Deputy, the chair of the Faculty Board of Asian and Middle Eastern Studies or his or her Deputy, and two representatives from the Zayed Bin Sultan Al Nahayan Charitable and Humanitarian Foundation. The chair of the committee shall be the Vice-Chancellor (or his or her Deputy) and the secretary shall be the Registrar of the University (or his or her Deputy).

The duties of the committee shall be to administer the fund in accordance with the Statute published in the Gazette on 22 June 2007, pp. 1310-1311, the net income of which shall be used towards the salary and associated costs of the Shaikh Zayed Lecturership in Islamic Studies. Any income unspent in any year may, at the discretion of the board of management, either be carried forward for expenditure in subsequent years or be spent in any other way or ways conducive to the advancement within the University of teaching, scholarship, and research in Islamic Studies. The committee shall be empowered to make grants up to £600, provided that such grants are reported to the next meeting of the board. For grants over £600 the committee shall submit recommendations for the board’s approval.

Committee Members

* Professor Anna Sapir Abulafia
* Faculty Board Chair
* Professor Graham Ward
* HE UAE Ambassador to the UK
* Dr Afifi al-Akiti

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **OS No.** | 45 | **SOF** | B1752 | **Index** | II/48 |